Regular Town Council Meeting

May 24, 2016

                              ______________________________________________________________________
REGULAR TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
MINUTES
          TUESDAY, MAY 24, 2016
      7:00 P.M.
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Regular Town Council Meeting at 7:10 p.m.  Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Stella Gaddy Jordan, Robert Gottlieb, and Woodrow (Woody) Gorbach. Also present were Chief Carl Webb, Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Town Accountant Thomas Grochowski, Commander Robert A. Rizzotto, and Town residents.  
Pledge of Allegiance:   The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Council Member Stella Gaddy Jordan.
Approval of Agenda:  
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Jordan to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Approval of Minutes:

· Regular Town Council Meeting – April 26, 2016
 A motion was made by Council Member Gottlieb and seconded by Vice-Mayor Flagello to approve the Town Council Meeting Minutes of April 26, 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Fischer recommended going to “action” minutes to alleviate misinterpretations of discussions.
Council Member Jordan asked for an explanation of “action” minutes.

Mayor Fischer responded that it is focusing on motions, and not so much on what people have said.  She continued that there would be a recording of the meeting, if necessary.  
Correspondence and Communication: 
· Presentation of 2015 CAFR Report - Ronald Bennett
Mr. Bennett discussed in detail the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.  He provided a slideshow and handouts for his presentation. Mr. Bennett reported that Nowlen, Holt & Miner, P.A. are the Town Auditors, and would meet anytime with Council Members.  He also stated that the Town was in very good shape.
Mayor Fischer thanked Mr. Bennett for his very educational presentation. 
· Palm Beach County Fire Rescue Annual Report FY 2015
Chief Webb announced that the Palm Beach County Fire Rescue presentation will be postponed until the June 28, 2016 Town Council Meeting. 
Council Jordan discussed an illness call at her condominium building, with regard to four (4) rescue trucks being present. She agreed it was a death medical call, but stated four (4) trucks were still too many.
Chief Webb responded “What’s the cost of a life?”
Ordinances:
There were none.

Resolutions:
There were none.
Other Business: 
· Appointments to the Board:
Rene Cohn – Planning Board Member

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the appointment of Mr. Rene Cohn, to the Planning Board.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Fischer introduced new CAAB Member Deborah Norton, since she was unable to attend the last Council Meeting when she was approved as a new member.
· Interlocal Agreement – Supporting the shared distribution and use of the one-cent Local Government Infrastructure Surtax

Town Attorney Biggs explained the recent percentage breakdown of the Surtax; Palm Beach County receives thirty (30) percent, School Board fifty (50) percent and Municipalities twenty (20) percent. 
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Interlocal Agreement supporting the shared distribution, and use of the one-cent Local Government Infrastructure Surtax.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
· Consideration of 3550 South Ocean Boulevard Request

John Herin, Gray/Robinson, Attorneys at Law announced that he and his associates were present to answer any further questions since the last Council Meeting, and asked for this project to move forward.
Mayor Fischer asked Mr. Ferry to give the Council Members insight into his company.
Michael Ferry reported that he is working with DDG, a real estate developer, and that this is their first project in South Florida.  He continued that he has worked in the past with Mr. Gary Cohen, and the ownership group on other projects, and he further stated that there has been no transfer made of the ownership group.  Mr. Ferry displayed photographs of his other completed projects.

Mayor Fischer repeated her concern about State Chapter 163.167, whether it would affect this project, relating to the Comprehensive Plan postdated June 2011.
Mr. Herin described the language in the Statute, and stated that it only deals with Comprehensive Plans.  He continued that they are not asking for a Comprehensive Plan Amendment.  Mr. Herin discussed the differences between the Town Charter and Comprehensive Plan.  He reported that the Town can amend their Charter, with a referendum.  He stated that his group is asking the Town’s voters to consider the Charter change, which will be voted up or voted down, and that it is not affected by Chapter 163. 
Council Member Gottlieb inquired if Town Attorney Biggs was in agreement.
Town Attorney Biggs stated “Yes”.

Council Member Jordan inquired regarding rulings on that issue.  She continued that the Town requires a ruling; two (2) cities are still in litigation, one (1) being City of Lake Worth.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that litigation against the City of Lake Worth was dropped due to the costs involved.
Mr. Herin discussed the litigation case that was in this jurisdiction, in the City of Boca Raton, and that the Court clearly stated that Chapter 163 amendment only applies to Comprehensive Plan Amendments.  He continued that the power of referendum is still within the unique and exclusive power of the electorate.
Council Member Jordan stated that the Town residents had the right to obtain petitions to have them placed on the ballot.
Town Attorney Biggs stated that this was a legislative decision, and once the legislative decision is made, it is almost impossible to challenge.

Council Member Jordan moved to not change the Charter, and leave it as is, as it was originally voted upon by the Town residents.

Mr. Herin stated that is not what his group was asking for, but rather for a draft to work with Staff on an Ordinance, and the right to move forward with the electorate of the Town. 
Mitch Kirschner, Gray/Robinson Attorneys at Law continued that they are only asking for the issue of five (5) feet.  He stated that Council Member Jordan is not an Attorney, and discussed the City of Boca Raton winning their case.  Mr. Kirschner stated that he is requesting the Town to ask their residents to decide if they would accommodate the extra five (5) feet.  
Council Member Jordan stated that the original Charter change to state sixty (60) feet began with petitions, which could be done again, to change the Charter to sixty-five (65) feet.
Mr. Kirschner stated that was one option, and the other option would be a Council approval to allow for a referendum.  
Council Member Jordan responded that she did not say that Mr. Kirschner was wrong, but that the Town represents the people of the Town.

Mr. Kirschner stated that they are one landowner in Town who pays the most in property taxes.  He is requesting the electorate vote on this issue.  Mr. Kirschner explained how they will get the five (5) feet regardless, as the new condominium could have a higher garage area, or a more attractive, prettier appearance with the higher terraces and windows.  
Mr. Herin reported that they are at this meeting in peace, and are asking for assistance through the ballot box.     
Mayor Fischer inquired if this Ordinance would be addressed at the next Council Meeting.
Town Attorney Biggs explained Plan A and Plan B in detail.
Mr. Herin responded that they never decided to go over six (6) stories, and that just the footage was being changed.  He suggested striking out sixty (60) and put sixty-five (65) in its place on the Charter.
Mayor Fischer commented that she was not really comfortable with this issue, without a legal opinion.  She referred to the present Town Charter.  Mayor Fischer also stated that she would like a written legal opinion.
Mr. Herin reported that this issue has been given an opinion from the Attorney General.  He continued that the Town can trust their Town Attorney or refer to the Attorney General.  Mr. Herin suggested that Mayor Fischer direct Staff to work on an Ordinance, and at the same time, request legal opinion.
Town Attorney Biggs reported that he was not comfortable asking for a legal opinion from the Attorney General.  He explained his concrete reasons.
Council Member Jordan commented on how there are two (2) Attorneys present at this meeting, with different opinions.
Mr. Kirschner inquired how Council Member Jordan knew what the residents want at this time.  He stated that Town Attorney Biggs agrees with their position.  
Council Member Jordan repeated that she wants the Town’s electorate to be heard.
Mr. Kirschner agreed to have the residents of the Town vote.
Mayor Fischer suggested obtaining an opinion, and direct Town Attorney Biggs to create an Ordinance to determine which way to go, and at the next Council Meeting make a decision.  She continued that she requires further clarification in writing.
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the past history of the property which is a “hot button” issue.  He also addressed the opportunity of the petition signatures.    
Mr. Herin acknowledged that past history is working against them.
A discussion ensued regarding the number of ten (10) percent of approximately eleven hundred (1100) registered voters, to allow the referendum to go on the ballot, by way of a petition.
Vice-Mayor Flagello explained why no action would be taken at this meeting.  
Town Attorney Biggs repeated Council Member Jordan’s motion which was not to change the Charter through the action from the Council.  He asked for a second.  Town Attorney Biggs reported that this motion dies from lack of a second.
Mayor Fischer corrected the earlier-mentioned figure amount of ten (10) percent of total number of voters in Town to fifteen (15) percent, and discussed the next steps.  
Mr. Ferry discussed how the Town’s tax revenue will be improved, as a whole.
Patricia Schulmayr, Southgate, (3605) discussed how the garage could be raised without the Town Council’s approval.  She also addressed the difficulty in approaching each building’s residents, with regard to security.  Ms. Schulmayr suggested putting this issue out for a vote.
Mr. Kirschner reported that if they receive the approval for the extra five (5) feet, they would not raise the garage’s height.  He continued that the voters should decide.
Lenny Cohen, Barclay (3546) referred to the original plans of the property, compared to the present issue of the five (5) feet.  He also addressed the voting numbers of the previous plans.  Mr. Cohen suggested that the Council Members should go forward with it.
Michael Nevard, Horizon East (3580) inquired regarding the maximum height of the building.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that it is sixty (60) feet above the height of the garage, per the Town’s Charter.  
Craig Henne, Brittany (3575) discussed his unhappiness of having no access to the beach, as it was approved by the hotel.  He emphasized that they should build a nice attractive building, and let the residents vote on the issue.   
Kelly Caldwell, Beauvois (3501) suggested that rather than make changes to the Charter, an exception should be made.  
Town Attorney Biggs stated that if it is listed in the Charter, there has to be a referendum for any changes.

Florence Cohen, Barclay (3546) discussed how the Town needs a pretty building, with young, new residents.  She continued that she cannot understand the Council Members non-decision.
Gary Cohen discussed his reasons for not understanding why the Council is not pushing the project forward.
Mayor Fischer discussed her concerns regarding Charter revisions.
Lenny Cohen inquired regarding having residents open their doors, have a party, to invite other residents in to sign a petition.
A discussion ensued amongst the Council Members who would allow it.
Mr. Kirschner described how their request is very different from the previous owners. 
Council Member Jordan described the various procedures previously taken.
Mr. Kirschner discussed why a variance cannot be made at this time, due to the Charter changes, in 2011.  He addressed the referendum issue.
Town Attorney Biggs repeated that there is no motion at this time.  He stated that there was only a clear vision of three (3) Council Members at this time.
Mr. Kirschner suggested a motion be made to move forward with a written opinion, and to work on an Ordinance.  
Mr. Ferry also requested a motion to vote.
Vice-Mayor Flagello recapped how no action would be taken by Council Members at this meeting.
Financials:
· Introduction of New Finance Director – Tom Grochowski
Mayor Fischer introduced Mr. Grochowski.
Mr. Grochowski discussed his past experience, and stated that he is presently here, as the new Town’s Financial Director, through Robert Half Temporary Agency.  He also commented that this was his first (1st) accounting position within a Municipality.  
·  Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending April 2016
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gottlieb to approve the Un-audited Financial Statements for period ending April 2016.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.  
Reports of Town Officials:
· Town Manager

Mayor Fischer reported that Town Manager Vitas was attending his daughter’s wedding.  She announced that Chief Webb is acting Town Manager.
Chief Webb stated that he has no official report for the Town Manager.  He continued that he is working with CAAB Co-Chairperson Kelly Caldwell, Council Member Gorbach, and other CAAB Volunteers to ensure a successful Memorial Day Celebration, here at Town Hall. 
· Police Department

· Activity Report for April 2016
Chief Webb stated that the April 2016 Activity Report was on file.

Commander Rizzotto announced that from May 23rd to June 5th, will be the “Click it or Ticket” promotion.  He reported that there were sixteen (16) tickets/warnings written and one (1) arrest for just May 23rd.  Commander Rizzotto stated that Officer David Hul will receive the Distinguished Award through the County of Palm Beach, at a luncheon, on Thursday, May 26, 2016.  He also commented that Vehicle 694 was sold for seventy-four hundred dollars ($7,400).  Commander Rizzotto read a letter from a Southgate resident commending Officer Mark Garrison, with regard to an issue they had with their vehicle and a painting contractor.  He also gave kudos to the Police Department for their placement in the top three (3) in the State, for last year, with the Driving Under the Influence (DUI) Program.  Commander Rizzotto listed the possible prize monies available for that contest.
· Town Attorney 
Town Attorney Biggs stated he had no report.
· Building Official

·        Report on Building Permits issued through April 2016
Report on Building Permits issued through April 2016 is on file.

Board and Committee Reports:
Co-Chairperson Lucille Flagello reported on the CAAB Meeting on May 19th.  She continued that there was no quorum and therefore no voting on motions.  Co-Chairperson Flagello commented on the upcoming Memorial Day Celebration.
Co-Chairperson Caldwell reported on her efforts with planning the Memorial Day Celebration, and encouraged everyone to attend the Celebration.  
Reports from Members of Council:

Council Member Gottlieb stated in regards to the 3550 South Ocean Boulevard project, he would like to see a very nice building go forward. 
Council Member Gorbach reported that he agreed.  He praised all CAAB Members for their marvelous assistance, especially Co-Chairperson Caldwell, and her volunteers.  Council Member Gorbach stated that he hoped everyone will attend the event, with all the great publicity.
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that he also hoped everyone would attend the celebration on May 30th, to honor all the veterans.

Mayor’s Report:
Mayor Fischer discussed her attendance a couple weeks earlier, at the Mayors’ Convention, in Orlando.  She described one of the topics “How to Act when there is an Active Shooter in your Town”, and stated how the training video was educational and terrific.  Mayor Fischer commented on the presentation of art work/graffiti for your Town’s branding, by a representative from the City of West Palm Beach.  She suggested that possibly when the beach project begins, the Imperial House would be cool to have art work displayed on its seawall.

A motion was made by Council Member Jordan and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to have a Request for Proposals (RFP) for an Attorney, and that Town Attorney Biggs could apply for that position also.  Upon vote:  Council Member Jordan            Yay



       Council Member Gorbach        Yay 
                                           Council Member Gottlieb         Nay
                                           Vice-Mayor Flagello                  Nay

                                           Mayor Fischer                            Nay                   
Mayor Fischer stated she still has concerns.  She continued that this was not a proper time to go out for an RFP for a new Attorney.  Mayor Fischer also recommended that this motion should be brought up at a future time.
Council Member Jordan stated that she wants to make sure that there is sufficient coverage with any issues with the group and engineers.

Vice-Mayor Flagello commended Town Attorney Biggs, and stated that he does a great job, and has his support and confidence!  He described what an RFP is.   
Public Comments: 

There were none at this time.
Adjournment:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Gorbach to adjourn the meeting.  Upon vote, motion passed 5-0.
Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 9:15 p.m.
Next Regular Council Meeting June 28, 2016
Ma
____________________________

                   _______________________ _____  
Maylee De Jesus, CMC                                                   Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer, Mayor
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